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Demographics of Grandparents

Today there is an unprecedented number of people in American society who are

grandparents. Treas and Bengtson (1982) suggest that two key demographic changes have

altered the nature of grandparenthood in our society: (1) increased life expectancy and (2) new

rhythms in the family life cycle. Changes in mortality and fertility have resulted in more people

experiencing grandparenthood than ever before, with 94% of all older adults with children also

becoming grandparents (Hooyman & Kiyak, 1988), and nearly 50% becoming greatgrandparents

(Roberto & Stroes, 1992).

Grandparents range in age from 30 to 110. As the median age of entrance to the

grandparent role has remained constant over the past century at 45 years (Hagestad, 1985), gains

in life expectancy have resulted in grandparents spending many more years in the grandparent

role now than ever before. It is no longer uncommon for women to be grandmothers for more

than four decades (Hagestad, 1988), and today's children can expect to spend nearly one-half of

their lives as grandparents (Barranti, 1985).

Aldous (1995) laments that presently not enough is known about the sheer number of

grandparents in the United States or their age, gender, and social composition. One recent

estimate places nearly half of grandparents at less than age 60, with one-third less than age 55.

Only one-fifth may be age 70 or older (Schwartz & Waldrop, 1992). If this estimate is correct, it

suggests that many people who are grandparents are still busy rearing their own children and are

active in the work world; dispelling the image of the grandparent who is frail, and dependent.

REST COPY AVAILABLE
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Becoming a Grandparent

The passage to grandparenthood has been called a "countertransition" because it is

brought about by the transition of another family member (Hagestad & Neugarten, 1985).

While the specifics of this countertransition have received little attention in the research

literature, it has been suggested that the timing of grandparenthood influences the grandparent's

perception of this event (Burton & Bengtson, 1985; Hagestad & Burton, 1986; Hagestad & Lang,

1986). Consequently, the expectations and responsibilities that go along with this newly ascribed

status are altered.

Grandparent Roles

Grandparenthood is an important part of the life cycle, and has a profound effect on

family life, yet an analysis of original publications regarding grandparents revealed very few

publications focusing on grandparenthood (about 14 from 1950 to 1960; and 17 in 1970) (Smith,

1991). Despite the growing numbers of grandparents in American society, grandparenthood

remains a neglected topic of research.

Early research on the grandparent role indicated that most grandparents enjoy their

grandchildren and take pride in their accomplishments (Albrecht, 1954; Kahana & Kahana,

1970). Grandparents in these studies endorsed a "pleasure without responsibility" orientation

toward the role of grandparent. During the 1960's and 70's, typologies of grandparents were

developed to describe various styles of grandparent-grandchild relationships (Neugarten &

Weinstein, 1964; Robertson, 1977), and hypotheses were developed to account for differences in

role type.
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The increase in research about the role of grandparenthood in the 1980's was largely due

to an awareness of demographic trends; specifically, that more people were becoming

grandparents for longer periods of time and having considerable influence, either directly or

indirectly on the lives of their grandchildren (Tinsley & Parke, 1984). Research published

during the past 15 years points to the diversity of grandparents and their behavior (Bengtson,

1985). Robertson (1995) has identified approximately 25 citations since 1985, but notes that the

state of the art remains tentative, incomplete, and contradictory. Although biologically

determined, Troll (1983) describes grandparenthood as a derived status only weakly regulated by

social norms. As such, grandparent roles are noteworthy for their ambiguity and the large

variance in both their form and function (See Bengtson & Robertson, 1985; Rosow, 1976; Wood.

1982), and it is not at all clear what the social and legal rights and obligations of grandparents are

(Bengtson, 1985). Since there are few normatively explicit expectations placed on the role

behavior of grandparents, the appropriate type and level of involvement of grandparents are often

matters for family negotiation.

Grandparents serve in various symbolic dimensions, including those outlined by

Bengtson (1985) as "being there", the "national guard", "arbitrators", "active participants in the

family's social construction of its history", and as "surrogate parent". They may also serve as

historian, mentor, role model, wizard, or nurturer (Kornhaber & Woodward, 1981). Numerous

writers (Baranowski, 1982; Bengtson & Robertson, 1985; Kivnick, 1982a, 1982b; Kornhaber &

Woodward, 1981) underscore the reciprocal influence of grandparents on multiple generations.

Researchers examining the meaning of grandparenthood (for example, Bengtson & Robertson.

1985; Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986a. 1986b; Hagestad. 1985; Kivnick. 1981, 1982a, 1982b.

3
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1984; 1985; Kornhaber. 1985; Tinsley & Parke, 1984; Troll, 1980a, 1980b, 1983: Wood, 1982)

have noted that they function as general role models, models for aging, and as mentors.

One of the frequently disputed questions has been whether grandparenting roles have

changed over the course of historical time. Kornhaber (1985) has been among the most vocal

critics of what he perceives as a weakening grandparent role. He asserts that grandparents have

abdicated their responsibility by "turning their backs" on grandchildren both in terms of

emotional investment and practical support (see also Gutmann, 1985). Counter claims have been

made, asserting that relations between grandparents and grandchildren remain strong, with both

providing high levels of affection. feeling a strong sense of obligation, and providing extensive

help to one another (Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986b: Robertson, 1976). In a rare attempt to

compare data over time, Kennedy (1990) found that compared to Robertson's (1976) findings

twelve years earlier, contemporary young adult grandchildren were more likely than their earlier

counterparts to turn to grandparents for advice and financial support.

Grandparents with young grandchildren

As long as the nuclear family remains intact, grandparents with young grandchildren

generally live on the fringe (von Hentig, 1946). They serve as "family watchdogs" (Troll, 1983),

ready to step in when trouble emerges. When a gap develops within the nuclear family, such as

in the case of a child's divorce, death, adolescent pregnancy, health problems, incarceration, or

drug addiction, the role of grandparent often changes dramatically. While in 1964 Neugarten

and Weinstein reported that only 10% of the grandmothers they studied played the role of

surrogate parent. in 1985 Troll suggested that this style of grandparenting was probably much

more common.

6
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Evidence that grandparents are becoming more important in the lives of their young

grandchildren comes from the U.S. Bureau of the Census (1991) whose estimates indicate that

3.2 million children under age 18 live with their grandparents (Minklerand Roe 1993). These

numbers vary as a function of race. with 12.3% of Black children, and 3.7% of White children

living with their grandparents (U.S. Bureau of the Census, 1991). Most notable, however, is the

increasing number of grandchildren living with their grandparents during the past decade,

growing by 24% for Black children and by 54% for White children (Jendrek. 1993, 1994).

That grandparents, especially grandmothers, frequently act as surrogate parent has been

documented in the case of divorce (Ahorns & Bowman. 1982; Cherlin & Furstenberg, 1986a;

Gladstone, 1988, Johnson, 1985), drug addiction (Burton. 1992; Minkler, 1991; Minkler, Rose.

& Price, 1992), and adolescent pregnancy (Burton, 1995; Burton & Bengtson, 1985; Flaherty,

Facteau, & Garver, 1987; Furstenberg, 1980; Lander & Gourdine, 1984; Thomas, 1990); yet the

phenomenon of grandparents raising grandchildren has only recently attracted the attention of

social scientists (Burton, 1992). Although a number of self-help and other local organizations for

grandparents have been established (e.g.. American Association of Retired Persons Grandparent

Information Center), there has been relatively little systematic study of the scope and nature of

issues involved.

The literature consistently indicates that grandparents have a positive impact on their

grandchildren's lives. Denham and Smith (1989), in their review of the literature suggest that

grandparents have both an indirect and direct positive influence on their grandchildren. A recent

study by Solomon and Marx (1995) found that children raised solely by their grandparents fared

quite well relative to children in families with one biological parent present. Furthermore.

5
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children raised solely by grandparents were not significantly different, except for academic

performance, from children raised in traditional families.

The reports that do exist indicate that grandparents who have parental responsibilities for

their grandchildren are beset with a myriad of problems. Shore and Hays lip (1990a, 1990b), for

example, found that those grandparents who had assumed parental responsibilities had reduced

scores on three out of four measures of psychological well-being, including satisfaction with the

grandparent role, perceptions of grandparent-grandchild relationships, and overall well-being.

Burton (1992) found that caring for grandchildren generated considerable stress for grandparents,

with 86 percent of the 60 grandparents in the study reporting feeling "depressed or anxious most

of the time." In a more recent report of these data, Burton and deVries (1993) highlight the

rewards as well as challenges associated with surrogate parenting. Recently the legal and

economic difficulties experienced by grandparents raising their grandchildren have come to the

attention of both social scientists and the press (e.g., Chaloff, 1982; Creighton, 1991; Presser,

1989).

Grandparents and grandchildren aging together

Evidence reveals that it is now more the rule than the exception for grandparents to have

at least one grandchild who has reached adulthood. Farkas and Hogan (1994) in a study of

intergenerational family structure in seven economically developed nations found that more than

half (50.6%) of people age 65 years and older have a grandchild who is at least 18 years old.

Similarly, a study conducted in the United States by the American Association of Retired

Persons (AARP) (Bengtson & Harootyan, 1994) found that 56% of people age 65 and older have

at least one adult grandchild.
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Studies focusing on changing relationships between grandparents and their grandchildren

over time have reported discrepant findings (Langer, 1990). Cross-sectional studies consistently

indicate that older grandchildren are less involved with their grandparents than are younger

grandchildren (Hodgson, 1992; Johnson, 1983; Kivett, 1991; Sprey & Matthews, 1982; Thomas,

1986a). In a longitudinal study, Field and Minkler (1988) find that frequency of contact with

grandchildren declined over a 14-year period. That there was no corresponding decline found in

level of satisfaction with grandchildren suggests that growing autonomy may be a normative and

accepted change in this relationship over the life-course. In one of the few studies to examine

relationships between grandparents and teen-aged grandchildren, Dellmarm-Jenkins, Papalia, and

Lopez (1987) investigated the extent to which the generations were alienated from one another.

These investigators report that over 80% of the teenagers they studied viewed their grandparents

as confidantes.

Despite the proliferation of adult grandparent-grandchild relations in the population, little

attention has been paid by researchers to these adult relationships. Some researchers have

speculated, however, that the grandparent-grandchild bond may be even more significant in adult

relations (Hagestad, 1981; Troll, 1980a). As yet, the trajectory or life-course "career" of

grandparent-grandchild relationships and the contribution of "successful" grandparenting to

quality of life are unclear and remain unexamined. While the changes and trajectories of adult

grandchild-grandparent relationships are largely unknown, some research suggests that these

relations are characterized more by continuity than by change over the life-course. Retrospective

reports by adult children about the degree to which their childhood was influenced by

grandparents strongly predict the quality of their contemporary intergenerational relationships

7 9
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(Lawton, Silverstein, & Bengtson, 1994; Matthews & Sprey, 1985). These findings support

speculations that the quality of early attachment to a grandparent is sustained into the later adult

stages of the relationship (Komhaber & Woodward, 1981). Recently, work by Hodgson (1995)

found that a large proportion of adult grandchildren maintain contact with their closest

grandparents on a regular basis, providing evidence that the grandchild/grandparent bond

continues with surprising strength into adulthood.

The role of the middle generation

The role played by the parental generation in mediating the grandparent-grandchild

relation has received attention in the research (Barranti, 1985; Cohler & Grunebaum, 1980;

Hagestad, 1985; King & Elder, 1995; Robertson, 1975; Rossi & Rossi, 1990; Whitbeck, Hoyt, &

Huck, 1993). Parents often set the tone for grandparent-grandchild relations in both childhood

and adulthood (Kennedy, 1992). Hodgson (1992) found, for example, that greater emotional

closeness between parent and grandparent is associated with greater emotional closeness and

greater frequency of contact between grandchild and grandparent. Thompson and Walker (1987)

found that grandmothers' feelings for their granddaughters were contingent on their feelings

toward their own daughters; grandmothers love their granddaughters because grandmothers love

their daughters.

When the parent generation divorces, the quality of the grandparent-grandchild

relationship may either suffer or strengthen. Divorce may weaken grandparent-grandchild

relations on the non-custodial side of the family but strengthen these relations on the custodial

side of the family (Bray & Berger, 1990; Clingempeel, Colyar, Brand, & Hetherington, 1992;

Creasey, 1993; Funder, 1989; Gladstone, 1989; Hagestad & Smyer, 1982; Johnson, 1985;

8
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Matthews & Sprey, 1984). If the divorced parent remarries, then step-grandparents may enter a

new role with respect to step-grandchildren that is fraught with ambiguous expectations (Cherlin,

1978; Henry, Ceglian, & Ostrander, 1993). Myers and Perrin (1993) found that the greater the

investment in the grandparent role, the more distress the grandparent will feel when contact with

the grandchildren declines following the parental divorce. Findings from a longitudinal study

that followed grandmothers and their divorcing children and grandchildren over 40 months found

that most grandmothers provide considerable assistance to both generations in the period

following the divorce (Johnson, 1988). In a different approach to the study of the effect of

divorce on grandparenting, Johnson and Barer (1987) examined the kinship network of

grandmothers three years after the divorce of one of their children.

Recently the issues of grandparent visitation and the rights of grandparents in the context

of divorce of the middle generation has generated attention (Burns, 1991; Dunn & Robertson,

1991; McCrimmon & Howell, 1989; Segal, 1992; Wacker, 1995; Zimmerman, 1992). Within

the last 15 years legislation has been passed in all 50 states giving grandparents the right to

petition the court for legally enforced visitation privileges with their grandchildren (Thompson,

Tinsley, Scalora, & Parke, 1989).

Grandparents' psychological well-being

Research on the satisfaction derived from the grandparenting role has taken two separate

yet related courses. One focus has examined levels of satisfaction with the role itself, while the

other has examined the relationship between grandparenting and broader life satisfaction issues.

(Roberto, 1990).

9
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In general, most studies find that grandparents feel close to at least one of their

grandchildren, and are happy and satisfied with the relationships they have with their

grandchildren. Characteristics that have been associated with the psychological well-being of

grandparents include: timing of entrance to the role (Burton & Bengtson, 1985), gender (Thomas,

1986b, 1986c), and the salience which the role has for the individual (Kivnick, 1985).

The role of gender

Gender plays a strong role in grandparent-grandchild relations. The "kin-keeper" role

that women play in the family is consistent with finding that grandmothers and granddaughters

have the closest relationships (Hagestad, 1986; Johnson, 1983; Roberto & Stroes. 1992), and that

maternal bridges between the generations produce the most emotionally intimate

grandparent-grandchild relationships (Creasey & Koblewski, 1991; Eisenberg, 1988; Hoffman.

1979). While the majority of research has focused on relationships between grandmothers and

their grandchildren (e.g., Fischer, 1983; Gladstone, 1989; Kennedy, 1989; Robertson, 1977;

Timberlake & Chipungu, 1992), Baranowski (1985), Kivett (1985; 1990; 1991), and Thomas

(1994) have examined the role of grandfather. Thomas (1994) reports that grandfatherhood

generally has positive effects on men's mental health, but that grandfathers who must take over

care of their grandchildren during times of family disruption typically experience considerable

distress. One of the few researchers to contrast the experiences of grandmothers and

grandfathers is Thomas (1986a, 1986b).

The role of ethnicity and social class

Studies of the grandparent role have included people of ethnic diversity (e.g., Bengtson,

Rosenthal. & Burton, 1990), yet they have approached the study of grandparenthood from very
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different perspectives. While studies of White grandparents have tended to focus on describing

different typologies of grandparents and the examining the meaning of the role of grandparents

(McCready, 1985; Neugarten & Weinstein, 1964), studies of Black grandparents have focused on

grandparents as parent substitutes (Burton, 1992; Burton, Dilworth-Anderson, & de Vries, 1995;

Flaherty, Facteau, & Garver, 1987; Minkler & Roe, 1993; Pearson, Hunter, Ensminger, &

Kellam., 1990) or on describing the traditional family structure of African-Americans (Burton,

1995; Burton & Dilworth-Anderson, 1991; Dilworth-Anderson, 1992; Wilson, 1984). A study

by Schmidt and Padilla (1983) found that Spanish-language compatibility between grandparents

and grandchildren predicted the amount of contact between them, underscoring the importance of

cultural affinity in structuring intergenerational relations. The salience of the grandparent role in

families of Hispanic elderly has been described by Lubben and Becerra (1987) and Markides and

Mindel (1987).

Recently studies have begun to contrast the ways in which the grandparent role is

experienced across differing ethnic groups. Thomas (1994), contrasting the role of grandfather

across ethnic groups, found that grandparenting has a more central role for African American

men than for male members of other ethnic groups. Similarly, Kivett (1991) found

grandparenthood to be more important among rural Black grandfathers than among rural White

grandfathers. Strom, et al. (1995) investigated differences in performance and effectiveness of

black and Anglo grandparents.

One of the first studies to investigate the impact of social class on the role of grandparents

was conducted by Clavan (1978). Cherlin and Furstenberg (1986b) report small class and ethnic

11
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differences among the Whites in their sample. but substantial differences between Black and

White grandparents.

Great-grandparents

The growth of four and five generation families has led a few researchers to explore the

meaning and roles of great-grandparents in the lives of their families. Wentowski (1985),

exploring the perceptions of 19 great-grandmothers found that great-grandmotherhood was

significant for symbolic and emotional reasons. Doka and Mertz (1988) identified three aspects

of the great-grandparent role, including personal and family renewal, diversion, and a mark of

longevity. The vast majority of great-grandparents reported that great-grandparenthood renewed

their zeal for life and reaffirmed the continuance of their families. While the role of

great-grandparent appeared to have significant meaning in the lives of these individuals, most

great-grandparents reported a remote relationship with their great-grandchildren, having only

limited and ritualistic contact.

Summary

Grandparents are an integral part of family life. Although entrance to the grandparent

role is a marker of aging within American society, it is only within the last half century that

people have lived long enough to become grandparents. The grandparent role is an evolving one

within the family that changes as a function of characteristics and needs of family members.

During the past decade there have been several useful literature summaries describing the

grandparent role (Aldous, 1995; Denham & Smith, 1989; Kivett, 1991; Preston, 1984;

Ramirez-Barranti, 1985; Tinsley & Parke, 1984; Troll, 1983). The majority of research about

grandparents is descriptive, atheoretical. and focused on the impact that grandparents have on

12 I.
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younger generations. It relies on convenience samples, and often neglects the roles of gender,

age, social class, and ethnicity. Furthermore, as suggested by Werner (1991), the

methodological flaws characterizing many of the existing studies place limits on how much they

can tell us about the state of grandparents today.
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GRANDPARENTING: SOME FACTS THAT YOU MAY NOT KNOW

You probably have more relatives older and younger than in your age

group.

One of the consequences of population aging in the 20th cent.
has been the rise of what has been called the "beanpole"
family, meaning that there are often 3,4 even 5 generations in

a family, but with fewer members in each generation.
Consequently, now there may be more between-generation adult
kin in a family than within-generation kin.

Most people will live to be grandparents.

Today, more than 3/4 of adults can expect to become a

grandparent (remember, some individuals will not have
children.) Of older people with children, 94% are grandparents
and nearly 50% are great-grandparents.

Grandchildren are not all "children°.

Fewer than half the adolescents living in 1900 had two or more
grandparents alive, by 1976 that figure was 90%. But families
age together and 56% of people, cver age 65 have at least one
grandchild who is an adult.

Grandmother wenr is growing.

Women now may expect to spend as long as 50% of their lives as

a grz.ndparent. Not only because of women's longer life
expectancy, but because historically women have been the "kin -

keepers" within each family, the maternal bridge between
generations is still seen as the most emotionally intimate
between grandparent-grandchild.

"Extended families" are not old-fashioned.

The U.S. Bureau of the Census (1991) estimates that 3.2
million children under age 18 live with their grandparents or
other relatives. These figures refer to homes maintained by
grandparents and do not include grandchildren whose parents
maintain the home, even though a grandparent lives with them.

And race D018 matter.

The numbers of these co-resident grandparents differ by race
with 12.3% of Black children and 3.7 % of White children
living with their grandparents. Yet, the increase in number of
grandchildren living with grandparents has been 2 times larger

among White families than Black.
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You can't Lell a grandparent by age.

Grandparenting
is no loncer an age-associated event.

Grandparents --even first time grandparents--may range in age

from 30 to 110 and the grandchild may be as young as a newborn

or a retiree! This means that what grandparents do and how

they interact with grandchildren is equally diverse.

Approximately
70% of middle-aged people become grandparents at

around age 50. However, some of the most interesting issues

in grandparenting
relate to those individuals who are not in

this group. They are sometimes
referred to as "off time"

grandparents. Do you feel old if you are a grandparent at 35?

Or young if you hold your first grandchild at age 82?

Research is just beginning to look at grandparenting.

A review of citations of grandparenting
studies since

1985 found only 25 citations --for a role occupied by most

older individuals. How does this role relate to aging?

Does it affect well-being? Is it weakening? What happens

to grandparents who suddenly become surrogate parents for

their grandchildren? The questions outnumber the answers.

Katrina W. Johnson, Ph.D.

Behavioral and Social Research

National Institute on Aging

301-402-4156 (phone)

301-402-0051 (FAX)

Katrina_JohnsoneNIH.GOV

s:\ssr\grand.pa\grndpa.fct
2/25/95

31
BEST COPYAVAILABLE



.4TES dF

U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)

Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

REPRODUCTION RELEASE
(Specific Document)

I. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION:

ERIC

II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:
In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced

in the monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced
paper copy, and electronic/optical media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS) or other ERIC vendors. Credit is
given to the source of each document, and, if reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document.

If permission is granted to reproduce and disseminate the identified document, please CHECK ONE of the following two options and sign at
the bottom of the page.

IS

Check here
For Level 1 Release:
Permitting reproduction in
microfiche (4" x 6" film) or
other ERIC archival media
(e.g., electronic or optical)
and paper copy.

Sign
here>
please

The sample sticker shown below will be
affixed to all Level 1 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND
DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL

HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

\e

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES
INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

Level 1

The sample sticker shown below will be
affixed to all Level 2 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND
DISSEMINATE THIS

MATERIAL IN OTHER THAN PAPER
COPY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

\e

qz
TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES

INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

Level 2

Documents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission
to reproduce is granted, but neither box is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

Check here
For Level 2 Release:
Permitting reproduction in
microfiche (4" x 6" film) or
other ERIC archival media
(e.g., electronic or optical),
but not in paper copy.

'I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate
this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than
ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit
reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquiries."

Signatur

rganization/ ss:

Oisti/LJ1 i414
CigtfoLvii) D145 04-0 3
72.01 Ltil scot., s';,. A u-4.
6,4u Oro 2 ea i`2-- 510e

Printed Name/Position/Title:
la uei M1 .

C 11)er At,- I tk eqw 014Ar&
7'efej3Woniir

dot -Si cb 3-0/i 401- ou c
Date:

.5 uv
it Address:

(over)



III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source,
please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is
publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are
significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:

Address:

Price:

IV. REFERRAL OF ERIC TO COPYRIGHT/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDER:

If the right to grant reproduction release is held by someone other than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name and address:

Name:

Address:

V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:
KAREN E. SMITH
ACQUISITIONS COORDINATOR
ERIC /EECE
CHILDREN'S RESEARCH CENTER
51 GERTY DRIVE
CHAMPAIGN, ILLINOIS 61820-7469

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being
contributed) to:

ERIC Processing and Reference Facility
1100 West Street, 2d Floor

Laurel, Maryland 20707-3598

Telephone: 301-497-4080
Toll Free: 800-799-3742

FAX: 301-953-0263
e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov

WWW: http://ericfac.piccard.csc.com
(Rev. 6/96)


